

Checkendon Parish Council

The minutes of a meeting of Checkendon Parish Council held on 15th July 2019.
1. Present

Mr. M. Wickens, Mr. D. Griggs, Mrs H. Waggett, Mr D. Brown, and Mr. D. Petherick 
Also part time Cllr Joanne Robb, Cllr Lorraine Hillier, and Steve Lisansky 

2. Apologies

Mr. T. Corbishley 
3. Minutes of 13th May 2019
These were approved and signed by the Chairman.
4. Checkendon School

Mr Lisansky had recently joined as a governor for Checkendon School requested from the parish council a 50% subsidy of the £7.5K required for the redecoration of the school. If more than £3.5K is obtained from grant support he stated that this money would be returned to the parish council. The clerk stated it was not in the powers of the parish council to undertake this finance package. The parish council were supportive of the school and agreed that they would give a pledge of a grant of £500 towards the redecoration. This would enable any grant applications to show there was parish council support for the school.
5. Matters Arising from minutes 

a. 30 MPH Speed Limit Exlade Street and 20MPH in the vicinity of the School
The meeting with Lee Turner and Anthony Kirkwood (OCC) had taken place on 17th May. In order to get the backing from Cabinet further speed reduction measures were required which would involve a build out either side on the road at the village hall to further slow traffic to the 20MPH the parish council were asking for. Councillors asked that the clerk ask for the location of a similar road calming build out, be obtained from OCC so they could view it before reaching their decision. Costs would be in the region of £10K
b. Bench in Memory of Dick Seymour

The parish council were still waiting for the family to come back on this matter.
6. Report from SODC 
The Local Plan continues to dominate discussion at the Council, and several meetings have been held with Officers to discuss the way in which the emerging plan has evolved and the data upon which it was based. Officers have produced a briefing paper containing four possible options, which are explained in full along with the benefits, drawbacks and risks of each; this report was submitted to the Scrutiny Committee and was published on the council’s website on 18 June.

1) Option one – make no changes to the plan and allow it to continue to be examined by the government’s independent inspectors.

2) Option two – allow the plan to continue to be examined by the government’s inspectors but recommend a series of main modifications that will be considered by the inspectors.

3) Option three – withdraw the plan, revise it, and then resubmit the revised plan following an additional public consultation.

4) Option four - withdraw the plan and start the whole plan-making process from the beginning.

Council officers have recommended councillors choose Option One.  The Scrutiny Committee in June adjourned and requested more time to receive and consider additional information at their subsequent meeting on 2nd July. At this meeting, scrutiny voted down two separate motions to recommend Options 1 and 2 and instead voted in favour of recommending Option 3.  

Cabinet met last week to consider all available information received to date, any outputs from Scrutiny plus further input from Oxfordshire County Council.  Cabinet has come to an agreement and will table a “holding” motion for 18 July. The aim of this is to enable officers to negotiate with OCC, MCHLG and Homes England regarding HIF Funding, five year land supply and Oxford’s unmet need. 

Full Council will then meet in September for an additional meeting at which a more detailed, “final” motion will be tabled. 

Council is looking to strengthen SODC’s finances, seeking innovative ways to increase revenue and manage costs effectively without continuing to dip into SODC reserves to fund the operating budget. Budgeting starts in September. 

The new SODC website is under development and should be a vast improvement on the current one. The aim is to make the website more modern and user-friendly. The timetable for go-live is not yet known but we will let you know as soon as I hear. 
South Oxfordshire was recently ranked in a DEFRA survey as the top recycling district in the South East of England and third nationally, recycling 63% of its waste.  

Hugh Fearnley-Whittingstall’s recent programme exposing the export of recycling waste to Malaysia has rightly concerned both residents and Councillors. Liz Hayden, SODC’s head of housing and environment, tells us that by weight, around 90% by of the waste plastics Biffa trades from their sorting and transfer facilities, is sent to companies in the UK, including for reprocessing into secondary raw materials. Around 10% (mainly comprising LDPE film like bread bags) is exported, predominantly to re-processors in the EU.

Low grade “C grade” film like plastic carrier bags, which makes up 2-3% of plastic waste by weight, is considered at greatest risk of not being properly recycled if exported and is therefore sent to energy recovery in the UK.

Residents can find out full details of the destinations of waste collected in our district by visiting www.wastedataflow.org.uk. Anybody can register for public access and run reports on the waste and recycling figures reported by all local authorities in the UK. 
Separately, if residents do experience any problems with their bins not being collected by Biffa, to whom the Council outsources rubbish collection, they need to report this online by visiting southoxon.gov.uk/missed bins before midnight on the next working day after the collection was due, or by calling 03000 610610 before 5pm on the next working day.
In September, Planning are running training events for town and parish councils. The sessions for SODC are as follows:

Tuesday 17 September at Cornerstone, Didcot 2pm-4pm OR 4pm-6pm 
The Oxfordshire Local Industrial Strategy (LIS) outlines how Oxfordshire businesses working in the science and technology sectors. It includes the ambitious vision of making Oxfordshire one of the top three innovation centres by 2040. There is potential funding for small businesses to overcome the challenges to growth – funding to deliver quality digital infrastructure and 5G broadband coverage, better quality and better located employment spaces and education and training opportunities for residents. 
The Thursday Market Day bus service from Goring to Henley is operated by Mike Ward of Going Forward Buses. We have been liaising with Mike to ensure our parishes get the most out of this service and to this end; Mike undertook a consultation with readers of Peppard News. This resulted in a change to the timetable and routes, to divert services via Highmoor and Sonning Common before the bus passes through Rotherfield Greys. One request was for the bus to go down Church Lane in Peppard but Mike had concerns about turning. The new proposals are being assessed by OCC and the Traffic Commissioner before they will come into place, hopefully by the end of July. 

7.  Sports Club Report

Woodcote Youth Team U16 would be playing on the sports field on Saturday mornings next season though the Sunday team the Checkendon Exiles were now disbanded.  The Sports Club AGM was taking place on 17th July.
8. Footpath Report
Jackie Smith OCC SE Oxon Footpath Officer had now inspected the following raised at the Annual Electors Meeting:
FP 26 –stile unauthorised and OCC would contact the landowner to request a gate to give gate greater accessibility.

FP7 – stile had rotted and OCC would request landowner to carry out repairs.

FP17 – tree felling debris was no longer causing an obstruction.

Mr Brown asked that Mr Petherick request Checkendon Court to cut back the hedge on the far side of the path which was overgrown and obstructing the footpath.

9. School Report 
The SATS results had been good. Mrs Waggett thanked the Sports Club for marking out the track for Sports Day.
10. Playground Report
A second d quote for the new toddler element of play equipment had been received from Earth Wrights. This was for £11,977 plus VAT. Though the element for planting at £864 was not required reducing the total to £11,113 plus vat.  Chairman to check with Earth Wrights that this was the full and final cost, and a revised quotation forwarded to the clerk .The parish council agreed subject to the above to use Earth Wrights as the contractor for the project.
Report book signed. New woodchips required for slide and Mrs. Waggett would arrange.
The new play tractor would be subject to a Rospa inspection by Play Safety prior to installation by Butler and Proctor. Butler and Proctor would also look at repairing the rubber safety matting to the swings.
11. Village Hall Report 

Despite a rain shower the car boot had been a success raising £130 and drawing in people from outside the village.
12. Correspondence
1. SODC – Deep cleanse 22nd-26th November 2019 councillors had been happy with the previous cleanse and asked for a similar broad sweep of the village.
2. CAB- Thank you for £75 donation

3. OPFA –Thank you for £42 subscription 

4. St Pete rand Paul – Thank you for £500 donation

13. Finance

a. Cheques for payment
28.5.19

1299 T. Corbishley

Reimbursement for purchase of play tractor, transport and paint
£1105.57

27.6.19

3000 SODC

Uncontested election

£100.00

3001 Dexter Beard

Gardening

£90.00

3002 Arrow Accounting

Internal Audit

£335.00

15.7.19

1303 C. Dunk
Clerk’s salary

£625.00

b. Internal Audit
The full report had been circulated to all parish councillors prior to the meeting. The summary of the report stated “Overall, the Council has sound arrangements in place to satisfy that its system of internal financial control; are both adequate and effective. There are approval and authorisation controls and there is a clear audit and management trail for financial transactions”

Recommendations were made that:

Review of Internal Controls – recommendation that the Risk assessment is reviewed and adopted by the Council each and every financial year. Parish Council had not adopted this document for 18/19 until May 2019. They resolved that this would be reviewed in March of every financial year.
Annual Governance Statement – This had been signed off by the parish Council before Internal Audit Report. Recommended that the internal section of the Agar is completed by Internal Auditor before this statement is signed and approved by Parish Council. Parish council agreed to this.

14. Planning
The following applications had been received.
Reference

Location/Description

P19/S1440/FUL Former site of Meadow Cottage Lovegrove's Lane

 Subdivision of plot and demolition of existing dwelling house and outbuildings and erection of two pairs of two storey semi detached dwelling houses and associated works
Parish Council No Objection but concerns over parking layout and highway access from such a small site. Clerk asked to request enforcement action as fourth house build underway before the application is determined.
P19/S1546/HH Melvaig Whitehall Lane 

Alterations & additions to existing property in order to create a two storey five bedroom dwelling
Parish Council Objection

The following decisions had been received: 
P19/S1291/HH The Annex, The Bungalow Neals Lane 

Installation of two new rooflights in the existing north/east roof slope to gain fire escape to bedroom
SODC Granted
P19/S1056/FUL Walnut Tree Farm 

Conversion of two existing timber shed buildings into a new dwelling with associated garage building. Demolition of two former piggery buildings and replacement with one smaller storage building
SODC Granted
 
15. Chairman’s Business
a. Village sign on Green
This still to be washed.
16.  Next Meeting
Monday 9th September 2019 at 8pm Checkendon Village Hall


